Ofsted Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T 0300 123 4234 www.gov.uk/ofsted



26 January 2018

Mrs Sarah Smith
Headteacher
Newbottle and Charlton Church of England Primary School
Green Lane
Charlton
Banbury
Oxfordshire
OX17 3DN

Dear Mrs Smith

Short inspection of Newbottle and Charlton Church of England Primary School

Following my visit to the school on 16 January 2018, I write on behalf of Her Majesty's Chief Inspector of Education, Children's Services and Skills to report the inspection findings. The visit was the first short inspection carried out since the school was judged to be good in October 2012.

This school continues to be good.

The leadership team has maintained the good quality of education in the school since the previous inspection. You have established a safe and stimulating environment in which pupils thrive and flourish. Parents and carers value the quality of care provided for pupils. This is reflected in the comment made by one parent who wrote: 'I can't quite believe the lengths that this school goes to support my child.' You have successfully managed a period of considerable change in staffing over the last few years and have developed a team that is committed to taking responsibility for improving pupils' outcomes. Staff take ownership of their professional development and are very motivated to support school improvement in their areas of responsibility.

The senior team has worked successfully to embed a culture of achievement and quality teaching across the school. Carefully targeted interventions have made sure that pupils at risk of falling behind are well supported. Additional adults supporting pupils are well trained. They know their pupils' needs well and provide good support. Despite this, you were disappointed by the proportion of pupils reaching expectations in national tests for Year 6 in 2017, particularly in reading. A thorough review of provision is under way and pupils across the school, including those who are disadvantaged, are now making good progress.

Since the previous inspection, you and the school's senior leaders have secured good and improving teaching. As a result, outcomes are improving for all groups of



pupils, including in science. The proportion of children reaching a good level of development by the end of the early years has been at least in line with or better than the national average since 2015. The proportion of pupils reaching the expected standard in phonics has been above or in line with the national average since 2015. Likewise, attainment in reading, writing and mathematics at the end of key stage 1 has also been positive since 2015. However, you are acutely aware that pupils' progress in reading by the end of key stage 2 in 2017 was well below average. You have correctly identified reading as an area for development and while there have been some improvements in pupils' outcomes you acknowledge that there is still more to do to ensure consistently strong progress for pupils.

You have ensured that the school's ethos and values underpin all aspects of its work. You and your staff provide pupils with very high-quality care. The school plays an important role within the local community and as such is part of a large family. Pupils behave exceptionally well, showing respect to each other as well as to adults. Pupils told me that other pupils behave well and that incidents of poor behaviour are rare. They agree that staff help them learn and make school an exciting place.

Safeguarding is effective.

Safeguarding arrangements are thorough. New staff and volunteers working at the school are rigorously vetted. Governors check the school's safeguarding records and undertake an annual safeguarding audit. All staff have appropriate training and take safeguarding very seriously. Staff are vigilant and they know what to do if they have any concerns.

Pupils know how to keep themselves safe. They have a good understanding of e-safety and how they can protect themselves. Behaviour is excellent and pupils play safely. Pupils keep a watchful eye on those who may be upset or unhappy. If they felt the need to report someone for not being kind, they are confident that their concerns would be taken seriously by any of the adults in school. The school has a very effective culture of safeguarding in which pupils are safe and staff are vigilant.

Inspection findings

- You and your governors have successfully addressed the areas for improvement from the previous inspection. Most-able pupils are provided with challenging work, and, as a result, achieve well over time. Pupils' progress in science is strong because of the considerable focus you have given to improving the curriculum which is taught across the school. Pupils' books show that there are regular opportunities for scientific enguiry and investigations.
- Following the disappointing results in the key stage 2 national assessments for reading in 2017, leaders have begun a thorough review of how reading is taught. Good resources have been purchased to encourage reluctant readers to engage with reading and to read more regularly. Guided reading is taught well, and staff ask questions which develop pupils' higher-order reading skills, including inference and deduction. Pupils read well and show very good attitudes to



reading. Most read fluently and confidently apply their knowledge of phonics to read unfamiliar words. Older pupils read with expression and talk confidently about the books they read. Teachers' assessments alongside the school's careful tracking of achievement confirm that pupils are making good progress in their reading. Despite this, the school's leaders are investigating how pupils answer questions in their reading, to ensure that they are equipped with the necessary skills to make sense of what they read. Staff are also promoting reading in other curriculum areas so that pupils have more opportunities to read.

- Leaders have accurately prioritised areas for improvement in the school's development plan. However, you are keen to sharpen the success criteria so they are more precise and measurable and related to pupils' progress. You acknowledge that this will increase accountability and support leaders in checking the effect of improvement actions.
- Pupils from low- and middle-ability groups have historically not always achieved as well as their peers, particularly in mathematics and writing. However, you acknowledge the need to increase the proportion of pupils who reach and exceed the expected standard, particularly by the end of key stage 2. Leaders have prioritised the development of pupils' mathematical skills and, as a result, pupils enjoy their mathematics lessons. This is because teachers provide a variety of tasks that engage their interest and allow them to develop a deep understanding of the subject. For example, in a Year 1/2 lesson, the teacher asked pupils to prove or disprove that a number sentence was correct. Pupils used mathematical apparatus to assist them to test out whether answers were correct, and were invariably able to explain their methods. It was evident that pupils' mathematical understanding and mastery of the subject were strong because they had been taught to use the apparatus to help them calculate. Leaders are also promoting more consistency across the school in the approach to teaching writing. You and the school's senior leaders have identified the development of pupils' skills in spelling, punctuation and grammar as a next step in this process. You also acknowledge the need for pupils to be given more opportunities to write at length to improve their writing stamina.

Next steps for the school

Leaders and those responsible for governance should ensure that:

- the school improvement plan contains more precise success criteria relating to specific progress outcomes for pupils
- the school builds on the work already done in its evaluation of the teaching of reading so that pupils' reading progress is accelerated
- pupils' writing progress is accelerated so that an increasing proportion of pupils reach and exceed the expected standard by the end of key stage 2.

I am copying this letter to the chair of the governing body, the director of education for the Diocese of Peterborough, the regional schools commissioner and the director of children's services for Northamptonshire. This letter will be published on the Ofsted website.



Yours sincerely

Damien Turrell **Ofsted Inspector**

Information about the inspection

During the inspection, I held meetings with you, the special educational needs coordinator, and the leaders for English and mathematics. I also met with five members of the governing body and spoke with a representative from the local authority on the telephone. I evaluated documentation, including the school's self-evaluation, the school development plan, information about pupils' progress, minutes of governing body meetings, attendance records, and information about safeguarding. I spoke with several parents at the start of the school day and considered the 55 responses to Ofsted's online questionnaire, Parent View. I met with a group of pupils from a range of year groups and spoke with a group of teachers. You and I visited every classroom together to observe teaching and learning, listen to pupils read and scrutinise pupils' work in their books.